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M I N U T E S
At 3:00 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College, District Number Seven, was called to order by Chair Paul Burton in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College. 
The Board went immediately into an open Study Session in the Central Conference Room for the purpose of reviewing the College budget with President Holly Moore and Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt. 
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, and Ms. Gidget Terpstra, were present.
Mr. Larry Paulsen represented the Office of the Attorney General.

CONSENT AGENDA:

Items included on the Consent Agenda for October 2004 were:
a.
Approval of Previous Minutes

Motion 04:20:
A motion was made by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held September 22, 2004.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was approved unanimously.

A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting (Retreat) of the Board of Trustees, held September 16 and 17, 2004.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was approved unanimously.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

The Open Comment Sign-up Roster was circulated prior to the meeting.  No one present signed up to speak.

TRENDS AND UPDATES:  OUTBOUND SCHOLARS
Ms. Colleen Cooper Ferguson, Program Manager in International Education, provided background for this presentation.  To fulfill the mission of international education at Shoreline, the program strives to provide academic and experiential activities so students can gain a better understanding of the world in which they live.  Multicultural experiences, Study Abroad, Service Learning Abroad and faculty development opportunities are all part of the international education experience at Shoreline.  
Ms. Ferguson introduced Professors Robert Francis, Susan Sparks and Rita Wirtala who each spoke of their service learning experience this past year.  

Ms. Cooper concluded her remarks by announcing that Shoreline’s International Education Week will be held November 15 – 19 this year and, during Spring Quarter 2005, Shoreline will host the college’s first Fulbright Scholar-in-Residence.  The Scholar, an attorney from Nicaragua, will meet the Board of Trustees in March.  
TRENDS AND UPDATES:  CHINA DELEGATION:

Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Carol Henderson, presented this item.  She said that a delegation from Shoreline had been invited to Beijing in 2002, but, due to the SARS outbreak, the trip was postponed until 2003.  Joining Carol in 2003 were Professors Art West, Diana Sampson, Jane Winslow and Mark Hankins, also Dean of Humanities, Norma Goldstein, and Director of Essential Skills, Donna Miller-Parker.  
Dr. Henderson said there is a strong interest in China to develop partnerships with community college, particularly those like Shoreline which already has a strong international focus.  She found a number of current trends.  A huge urbanization is underway, creating a realm of problems.  While China is striving to create a community college system, across the nation there are many different interpretations of what this is and what it means.  

Other members of the team who were present each took a turn to explain their experiences, concluding with Dr. Normal Goldstein’s comment that the trip changed her vision of the world.  She thanked the Board of Trustees and President Moore for allowing the group to make the trip, saying if the relationship with China continues we will all learn from the experience. 

ACTION:  ELECTION OF 2004-2005 BOARD OFFICERS:

This item was considered by the Board in accordance with Board Bylaw 7518, paragraph one, which states,


The officers of the Board of Trustees shall be a chair, a vice-chair, and a secretary.  At the meeting of the Board immediately following the first day of October each year, the Board shall elect from its membership the chair and vice-chair to serve for the ensuing year.  As specified by state law, the secretary shall be the President of Shoreline Community College or his/her designee.

Nominations and elections for Chair and Vice-Chair and confirmation of the Secretary to the Board of Trustees may be considered by the Board to serve for the ensuing year.

Board Chair Paul Burton declared that nominations were open for Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees to serve from November 2004 through October 2005. 

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis nominated Ms. Elsa Welch to serve as Chair of the Board for 2004-05.  No other names were placed in nomination.  

Motion 04:21:
Mr. Jeffrey Lewis made a motion that Ms. Elsa Welch be nominated as Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, to serve from November 2004 through October 2005, as mandated by Board Bylaw 7518.  

The motion was seconded by Ms. Gidget Tersptra. Chair Burton then called for a vote from the Board.  Ms. Elsa Welch was elected Board Chair with a unanimous “Aye” vote from the Board.  

Board Chair Mr. Paul Burton declared that nominations were open for Vice Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees to serve from November 2004 through October 2005. 

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson nominated Mr. Jeffrey Lewis to serve as Vice Chair of the Board.  No other names were placed in nomination.  

Motion 04:22:
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson made a motion that Mr. Jeffrey Lewis be nominated as Vice Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, to serve from November 2004 through October 2005, as mandated by Board Bylaw 7518.  

The motion was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra. Chair Burton then called for a vote from the Board.  Mr. Jeffrey Lewis was elected Board Vice Chair with a unanimous “Aye” vote from the Board.  

Board Chair Paul Burton declared that nominations were open for Secretary to the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees to serve from November 2004 through October 2005. 

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson nominated Ms. Michele Foley for the position of Secretary to the Board.  No other names were placed in nomination.  

Motion 04:23:
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson made a motion that, as President Holly Moore’s designee, Ms. Michele Foley be nominated as Secretary to the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, to serve from November 2004 through October 2005, as mandated by Board Bylaw 7518.  

The motion was seconded by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis.  Chair Burton then called for a vote from the Board.  Ms. Michele Foley was elected Board Secretary with a unanimous “Aye” vote.  

ACTION:  APPROVE BOARD MEETING SCHEDULE FOR 2005:
Board Bylaws state that regular meetings of the Board of Trustees will be held on the fourth Wednesday of each month.  The Board must approve a yearly schedule, based on the calendar year, and publish meeting dates with the Washington State Code Reviser’s Office.  The exception to holding the Board meeting on the fourth Wednesday of the month occurs each March, when the Board will hold their meeting on the third Wednesday of the month, to comply with provisions in the faculty union contract.  

Motion 04:24:
A motion was made by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis to approve the following schedule of meetings for the Board of Trustees for calendar year 2005, with the proviso that the March meeting will be held on the third Wednesday of the month and that a combined November-December 2005 Board meeting be held on December 7, 2005, in lieu of holding the meeting on the fourth Wednesday of November 2005.  
Ms. Gidget Terpstra seconded the motion, which was adopted by the Board. 

The new schedule will be posted with the Code Reviser’s Office as follows:

	Winter Quarter 2005
	Spring Quarter 2005
	Fall Quarter 2005

	January 26, 2005
	April 27, 2005
	September 28, 2005

	February 23, 2005
	May 25, 2005
	October 26, 2005

	March 16, 20051
	June 22, 2005
	December 7, 20052




1 – Board Meets Third Wednesday in March



2 –Combines November and December 2005

The Board directed Ms. Michele Foley to notify the Code Reviser’s Office of the newly approved meeting schedule
INFORMATION ITEM:  UPDATE TO APPENDICES OF POLICY 4111, “AFFIRMATIVE ACTION/EQUAL OPPORTUNITY:”

President Holly Moore provided background for this information item.  

At the June 23, 2004, Board of Trustees meeting, Vice President for Human Resources and Employee Relations, Paulette Fleming, presented the Update to Appendices to Policy 4111 as a report/information item to the Board. 

At that time, President Moore presented a dissenting opinion to the Board, as transcribed in the June 23, 2004, Board Meeting Minutes, which had been expressed by a member of the College Council at the Council’s June 1 meeting. The Council, however, made a consensus decision to forward the appendices to the Board as an information item.    

Upon subsequent discussion by the Council at their October 19, 2004 meeting, by consensus vote, the Council asked that a definition of the phrase “wherever possible” be included in the Appendices, specifically relating to page 3 of 12, Item D., second paragraph under “Convening the Screening Committee.”  The newly revised Appendices (attached) include this definition as a reference at the bottom of the page notated with an asterisk.  
REPORT:  FIRST QUARTER FINANCIALS:

Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, explained that first quarter financial reports are provided as a brief financial status report to keep the Board advised of the college’s budgeted resources, spending rates, staffing level and student enrollment.

The Cash Fund Equity Summary Provides a financial summary of the opening cash fund balance and all revenues and expenditures for all local funds for the current fiscal year.  The attached report reflects that Total Revenue for the current fiscal year through September 30, 2004.
The Operating Budget Status Review – is a comparison of expenditures to budget for state allocations, local revenues and self-support accounts for current operating funds.

The Securities Investment Report includes the description and amounts of temporary investments of cash not required meet current expenditure needs.  Funds on hand and not immediately needed for operations are invested in short-term securities according to College policy and compatible with State Treasurer and Office of Financial Management guidelines.  The attached report includes information through September 30, 2004.   

The Additional Allocations, Grants or Contracts report show additional funding received since this year’s initial allocation.  It also shows the source of new funding and how it is distributed according to the strategic plan. 

Chair Burton asked that Vice President Brandt include encumbrances and receivables in future budget reports.  

REPORT:  COLLEGE GOVERNANCE:

Dr. Tom Curtis reported that the beginning of Fall Quarter has been a busy time for governance activities as members of the governance committees and college-wide committees are recommended and appointed.  This year, instead of sending staff names to constituency heads, a “request” form was made available to all staff members.  Anyone having an interest in serving on a committee could indicate their preferences by first, second and third choice on the form, which was returned to Dr. Curtis to compile the results, which he then forwarded to each constituent head and to President Moore.  In some cases, such as the Budget Committee, volunteers must meet established criteria.
This year, Governance Steering will be looking at different ways of gathering information, with the goal of streamlining the processes.  Governance Steering is also reviewing Policy 2301.  Dr. Curtis thanked the Board for suggestions offered in an effort to update the Policy 2301 draft.  Governance Steering is also assisting the College Council.
Dr. Curtis continued, President Moore set aside $25,000 last year and $25,000 this year to be managed by the Strategic Planning Committee.  Last year Strategic Planning developed forms and a process for requesting funds, and the allocations were made at the end of Spring Quarter.  This year, the group has begun the process much sooner.  Applications will be available by the end of October and review will begin by November 30.  His hope is to have all funds allocated by the end of Fall Quarter so the tasks which are funded can be accomplished throughout Winter and Spring Quarters.  The funds must be spent by June 30, 2005.
Dr. Curtis added that last year, the Institutional Effectiveness Committee was combined with Strategic Planning.  Shoreline allocates funds for assessment.  Eight different faculty groups will receive funds through this process, for a total of $34,000.  Funding these projects will enable faculty to assess outcomes to make teaching more effective.
The College Council continues to meet and Dr. Curtis said this group is still struggling with where it is going and how to get there.  Professor Karen Toreson and Vice President Carol Henderson are serving as co-chairs this fall.  He is optimistic that the Council can provide information which will help President Moore make the best decisions to help with the operation of the campus.  

In conclusion, Dr. Curtis said since he reports to the Board every other month, this will be his last report.  He said he’s enjoyed working with the Board and it has been very supportive at looking at what is best for Shoreline Community College.  

Responding to Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, who asked how many committees are active at Shoreline, Dr. Curtis said there are three governance committees currently.  Once Policy 2301 is updated, Governance Steering is scheduled to sunset.  Last year there were 13 governance committees and Shoreline is now down to three.  To achieve this, some committees were designated as “campus wide” reflecting what they truly were, others were really task forces and others were combined to be more effective.   
Dr. Curtis clarified that while Strategic Planning is reviewing proposals for projects, this committee is also developing a new strategic plan for the College.

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson asked Dr. Curtis to further explain how committee members are chosen.  He replied that it was he who gathered the forms on which staff indicated their choices.  He compiled a spread sheet and gave a copy to the federation president, to the classified union shop steward and to President Moore.  The Federation requested, and was given, copies of the original forms. The federation president and the chief shop steward made recommendations for committee membership to the president.  The College President will appoint individuals who are recommended unless such appointment would result in a committee that lacks diversity and balance. 
REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Professor Karen Toreson, Federation President, thanked Dr. Curtis for his many years of service to Shoreline Community College, especially with regard to college governance over the past several years.  
She said, as Federation President, she must recruit members to three governance and 12 college-wide committees, as well as a number of other departmental and divisional committees, also CRAG, dismissal review, appointment review and others.  

Professor Toreson said the Council, now only a year old, is struggling to define itself in many different ways.  She said the process this fall was just different enough to cause confusion, which again came back to the question of rebuilding trust, in multiple ways and by and between different constituencies.  President Moore visited the Federation’s Executive Board this past week, an effort which Professor Toreson appreciated.  She also said she appreciated the Board’s support as the constituencies continue to grow and work together and, further, said she appreciated the Board’s interest in what is going on at the College.  
She thanked Paul Burton for the job he did as Board Chair this past year and said she was looking forward to working with Ms. Welch and Mr. Lewis as they assume their leadership posts.  Mr. Burton replied that it is important to have a forum where faculty can speak directly to the Board without any filters and he, too, has appreciated working with Professor Toreson these past years. 


REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:
Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing Classified Staff, said there is now what she called “a bone of contention” for the new statewide classified contract, which she said was ratified by a small number of people.  The contract is in dispute, but without one, classified employees would have nothing.  She said she has no idea what the outcome of the dispute will be.  
REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Associated Student Body President, Mr. Sean Keller, began his report by stating this year’s student government is the best he’s seen.  He characterized every member as active, involved in a different passion, yet all share his vision.  He hopes to achieve broader student outreach.  He introduced Legislative Vice President, Ms. Megan Ballock, whom he said had already hosted State Representatives Al O’Brien and Maralyn Chase at the College.  
Mr. Keller said a “Get Out and Vote” event was planned for November 1 in the PUB, featuring information tables from eight student clubs.  The theme, celebrating the right to vote, included a voter registration drive which garnered at least 50 new registered voters.

Mr. Keller is working with Ms. Kim Thompson to make sure the PUB is in compliance with ADA provisions.  Community Integration has pointed out that there is no preferential seating in the PUB.  This will now be provided, along with signage to denote the space.  
In the students’ supplemental budget process there will be an opportunity for student clubs to apply for an additional allocation.  Mr. Keller said ASB Treasurer, Mr. Hugh Turnbaugh, has just finalized a packet of information.  

The students are also sponsoring a fundraising effort for the son of Andrea Lakeside, who suffered fatal injuries in a car accident.  Jars have been placed around campus and funds raised will be placed in a specific holding account. 

Mentioning the College Council, Mr. Keller said Dr. Tom Curtis has helped him because he has an incredible gift of seeing “through the fog” of all that occurs.  He credited Dr. Curtis with providing information he needed to hear, adding that Dr. Curtis is a great source of knowledge.  He, further, is excited to see the College Council grow, saying Council members are passionate about their role.  

REPORT:  SCC PRESIDENT:
President Holly Moore began her report by agreeing with Mr. Keller that, in Dr. Curtis’ leaving, Shoreline is losing an incredible sense of this institution. 

Dr. Moore said she understands how demanding it is for Professor Toreson, Ms. Lytle and Mr. Keller to recruit committee members, but noted that all committees had actually begun to meet, which was much sooner than in years past.  She felt there was good representation and good attendance at the college’s committee meetings.  
Dr. Moore offered a thank-you on behalf of the College to Assistant Attorney General Larry Paulsen who is leaving his community college work to become counsel for the University of Washington.  AAG Jim Tuttle will be representing Shoreline on an interim basis.
President Moore reported that in September she had had an opportunity to meet with Earl Hale and members of the State Board staff to look at data in relation to Shoreline’s becoming a regional college.  The group even looked at what it might mean for Shoreline to become a regional transfer institution.  As President, she is looking at positioning Shoreline as a regional institution, taking into consideration Shoreline’s district is the smallest in the state.
Currently, Dr. Moore is meeting in small group sessions with faculty members.  Meeting one-on-one has enabled her to get acquainted with faculty and also find out what is really happening in the classroom.  For instance, faculty member Shana Calaway is teaching Math 170, Math for Teachers.  Of the 30 class members, half already hold baccalaureate degrees and intend to earn a master’s degree.  The class is so popular, Ms. Calaway thinks she will be able to drive a third quarter session.  Faculty Lauren Wilson, along with faculty Elizabeth Hanson, are teaching bridge classes which combine ESL with subject matter coursework, for instance, medical terminology and ESL, as well as anatomy and physiology and ESL.  
Routing the latest Workforce and Economic Development newsletter, President Moore explained WED has developed what will be a quarterly newsletter.  In addition to the contracts mentioned in the newsletter, Dr. Moore announced that the Department of Labor is planning on awarding a grant to Shoreline in excess of $1 million to provide national skill standards for NATEF certification.  
As a new member, Dr. Moore attended the American Council of Education’s Commission on International Education in Washington, D.C., in early October.  The thread she heard throughout the meetings was “service learning,” just as Shoreline has already begun, and the potential of exciting opportunities for students and faculty in international partnerships.  Vice President Carol Henderson will participate in an ACE-sponsored development of international opportunities for post-secondary education.  
Next month President Moore will attend the Council for Adult and Experiential Learning’s international conference, to be held in Chicago.  She will make a presentation on public-private partnerships with new Executive Director of the Alliance for Corporate Education, Mr. Ron Kraft.  

REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Chair Paul Burton offered his thanks to AAG Larry Paulsen and wished him well in his new pursuit.  
Mr. Burton then asked the other Board members if they wished to report on activities since the last Board meeting.  Mr. Jeffrey Lewis said that Dr. Moore had done a good job of summarizing the tangible benefits of the recent Chamber of Commerce Leadership Conference.  Less tangible, he said, was a reminder to regional leaders that there is a City of Shoreline.  He was pleased to represent his company and his college.  

In September, the Trustees attended the annual Fall TACTC Conference in Tukwila, where they reviewed the State Board’s budget request.  The proposed capital budget does include funding for the Annex to the 2900 Building.  The Conference was also an opportunity to discuss how to improve articulation between two- and four-year schools so students don’t have to re-take courses to meet standards.  Capacity is becoming an issue, and, in addition to new construction, co-locating four-year branches on two-year campuses, and the potential of two-year colleges offering baccalaureate degrees were topics discussed.  All take funding, Mr. Burton said, and many will go forward to the legislature where they will be debated vigorously.  He said we will see how the state budget fares when the session is finished.  
On November 5, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson and Ms. Elsa Welch will attend the statewide Legislative Steering Committee meeting.  

Chair Paul Burton concluded his report by noting the Foundation’s Annual Community Breakfast will be held on Tuesday, November 9, at 7:00 AM.
EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 6:31 PM, Chair Burton announced the Board would meet in Executive Session for the purpose of evaluating a public employee and would return to the Regular Meeting to adjourn.  
NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for December 1, 2004, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Burton adjourned the meeting at 7:15 PM.







Signed _____________________________








   Paul D. Burton, Chair

Attest: _________________, 2004
____________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

